
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 C I T Y  O F  P A L M  D E S E R T  
 

73-510 FRED WARING DRIVE 

PALM DESERT, CALIFORNIA 92260-2578 

TEL: 760-346-0611 

CITYCLERK@PALMDESERT.GOV 

December 4, 2024 SENT VIA EMAIL 

AND OVERNIGHT MAIL 

Law Office of George L. Young 

Attn: George L. Young, Esq. 

On behalf of Haiwei Xia Donkergoed dba Massage 111 

122 E. Foothill Blvd., #328 

Arcadia, CA 91006 

Email: lawofyoung@gmail.com 

 

Subject: Deficiency in Notice of Appeal – Business License Revocation 

 

Dear Mr. Young, 

 

The City of Palm Desert has received your Notice of Appeal dated December 2, 2024, submitted on 

behalf of your client, Haiwei Xia Donkergoed, regarding the revocation of a business license for 

Massage 111 (Business License No. 13701926). Upon review, the appeal submission does not meet the 

requirements specified in Palm Desert Municipal Code (PDMC) § 2.72.020(C), which mandates that a 

Notice of Appeal must include: 

 

1. The specific decision being appealed. 

2. The specific grounds for the appeal. 

3. The relief or action requested from the City Council. 

 

Your appeal letter does not provide sufficient detail in the above areas. Specifically: 

• It lacks a clear statement of the grounds upon which the appeal is based (e.g., why the decision 

is being challenged). 

• It does not specify the relief or action you are requesting from the City Council. 

 

As required by PDMC § 2.72.020(C), I must return the Notice of Appeal to you for correction. You 

have five (5) business days from the date of this notice to cure the deficiencies and refile your appeal. 

Based on City Hall's operating schedule, the corrected Notice of Appeal must be received by 

Wednesday, December 11, 2024, at 5:00 p.m. 

 

Please address the deficiencies noted above in your corrected submission to ensure your appeal can be 

processed. Failure to refile a compliant Notice of Appeal within the specified time frame may result in 

the dismissal of your appeal. 

 

If you have any questions regarding this notice, please feel free to contact me directly at (760) 346-0611 

or amejia@palmdesert.gov. 

 

Sincerely, 
 

 

 

Anthony J. Mejia 

City Clerk 
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